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DRAFT replacement st Edmundsbury Borough local plan 2016 proposed response by suffolk county council

ACTION RECOMMENDED

That the Director of Environment and Transport be authorised to submit representations on the matters referred to in paragraphs 9, 13, 16, 17 and 20 of this report.

briEf summary of report

1. This report introduces the revised draft replacement St Edmundsbury Borough Local Plan 2016 and identifies matters on which it would be appropriate for the County Council to submit representations.

reason for recommendation

2. The plan raises issues warranting the submission of representations.

Alternative Options

3. The Committee could make additional or alternative representations to those recommended in this report.

AIMS AND OBJECTIVES

4. The current St Edmundsbury Borough Local Plan was adopted in 1998 and covers the period up to 2006.

5. A first draft review rolling the Plan forward to 2016 was published in 2003  (Papers E02/146 and E03/34). Since that time, the Planning and Compulsory Purchase Act 2004 has come into force.  Transitional arrangements under the Act require the Borough Council to undertake a further period of consultation, which is now in progress.  Prior to consultation the Committee authorised a Statement of General Conformity with the Suffolk Structure Plan 2001 (Paper E05/18).

6. Before undertaking this latest consultation, the Borough Council made a number of changes to the draft plan, many of which address representations from this Council and others on the 2003 draft.  The Committee now has a final opportunity to comment in its roles as strategic planning authority and service provider before the Plan is considered at a Public Inquiry, probably in September 2005.

7. The following issues are those which raise concerns in terms of the relationship with the County Council’s policies or where Committees have raised matters in previous consideration of the Plan.

Scale of provision for new housing

8. The Structure Plan requires an increase in dwelling stock of 8,800 in St Edmundsbury Borough between 1996 and 2016.  4,380 dwellings were provided between 1996 and 2004.  Taking into account existing planning permissions, assessed development potential within Bury St Edmunds and Haverhill, an allowance for “windfall” housing on unallocated sites in rural areas, and greenfield development proposals in the Plan, total provision could be some 255 units or 3% more than the Structure Plan requirement by 2016. 

9. Given that the rate of housebuilding in the Borough in recent years has been significantly above that required by the Structure Plan, and that the phasing of the Local Plan proposals is weighted towards the period up to 2011, the Borough Council’s proposals imply a marked slowdown in housing growth toward the end of the Plan period.  The case for such a strategy will need to be reviewed when the Council prepares its first new-style Local Development framework for the Borough, beginning soon after the adoption of the current review in 2006.  By that time fresh strategic guidance in the form of the East of England Plan should be in place.  The need for a further review of the Local Plan strategy should be underlined in a representation.

Location of provision for new housing and employment

10. In considering Paper E05/18, Councillors agreed that the Plan’s proposals for the distribution of future growth were generally in accordance with the Structure Plan strategy.  However there was some concern as to whether an appropriate balance between the distribution of future housing and employment development had been struck.  This was particularly so given that the major new housing proposal was identified in north-west Haverhill, whereas a substantial fresh allocation of employment land had been made at the Suffolk Business Park in Moreton Hall, Bury St Edmunds. 

11. As requested by the Committee, this issue was raised in correspondence with Borough officers before finalising this report.  The exchange of letters is attached.  Councillors will note the further advice provided in the fourth and fifth paragraphs of the Borough Council’s letter.  As is implied, it is the total provision to be made for housing and employment uses over the Plan period which should be taken into account, rather than simply the new proposals in the Plan.  Further, the employment land at Moreton Hall is expected to meet needs beyond the end of the Local plan period.  Officers have looked again at this issue and agree with the Borough’s conclusions. No further representations are considered necessary.

Affordable Housing

12. Councillors’ concerns regarding affordable housing were also raised with St Edmundsbury officers.  The Committee will note from the attached letter the Borough Council’s comments on recent experience in the promotion of affordable housing and a mix of house types.  As requested, the Borough Council has also provided a site-by-site assessment of the various brownfield sites which paints a quite positive picture of their ability to deliver affordable housing.

13. It would be appropriate to underline in a representation the importance of giving full weight to the provision of affordable housing in negotiating the balance of developer contributions on any given site.  Further comments on the question of developer contributions are set out below.

Transport

14. As previously, the Plan is generally consistent with and will help to meet both Government and County Council transport objectives and policies.

15. The Plan continues to make provision for a new Rail Halt in association with development at Moreton Hall.  A study by Faber Maunsell on behalf of the County Council in 2003 concluded that the case for a station at Moreton Hall was marginal, but to an extent dependent on increasing the service frequency.  It suggested that the proposal should not be pursued during the Local Plan period, but should be reconsidered if the frequency of services through Bury St Edmunds is increased. 

16. While service frequency has now increased with the introduction of an hourly service between Ipswich and Cambridge, the viability of an additional halt is also dependent on the scale of development which it is able to serve.  The first Local Development Framework for St Edmundsbury, to be prepared once the current Local Plan Review is adopted, will look again at the need for and location of possible new housing allocations in Bury St Edmunds.  It would be appropriate to reconsider the case for the rail halt as part of this process.  This should be underlined in a representation.

17. In supporting text at paragraph 8.24, the plan notes and expresses concern at increased levels of traffic between Bury St Edmunds and Diss on the A143 and between Bury St Edmunds and Thetford on the A134.  The text goes on to indicate that the Borough Council will seek the inclusion of bypasses for Great Barton and Ingham in the Local Transport Plan.  These schemes are not among those being considered by the County Council for possible inclusion in the second LTP.  This should be clarified in a representation.

Developer Contributions

18. Policy IMP1 sets out the Borough Council’s policy in respect of contributions to be negotiated in relation to proposed development.

19. Planning obligations are becoming an increasingly important external source of funding for service delivery, development and improvement.  Supplementary Planning Guidance on the issue was adopted in 1999 but  needs to be comprehensively revised and updated to reflect current best practice and bring Suffolk in line with other local authorities.  The process has started but a consensus is likely to take some time to reach.
20. District and Borough Councils including St Edmundsbury determine the majority of planning applications and associated planning obligation agreements.  County officers will work in close partnership with these authorities to ensure that the County Council as service provider is fairly treated when it comes to assessing and agreeing  planning obligations. Not to do so could result in pressure being placed on existing County Council services in the short-term as well as problems in identifying sufficient capital funding to address short-falls in provision.   These points should be underlined in a representation.
ANTICIPATED TARGETS AND ACHIEVEMENT TIMESCALES

21. The consultation closes on 11 April 2005.  The Council’s views will be submitted before the deadline.

RISK MANAGEMENT ISSUES

22. The County Council will have a role as service provider in ensuring that the Plan’s proposals are delivered in a sustainable way, particularly in relation to Transport and Education.

POLICY AND PERFORMANCE PLAN
23. The Policy and Performance Plan 2004, under the Sustainable Suffolk theme, indicates the Council’s ambition to build a county which protects the environment and heritage and continues to be an attractive place to live and visit.  Encouraging more sustainable ways of living is one of the ways in which the county’s environment can be preserved for future generations.  The Council also wishes to ensure that the county has the services, facilities and infrastructure it needs to offer good quality jobs and have a thriving economy.  Ensuring conformity and consistency within the development plan for Suffolk can make a significant contribution to all of these outcomes.
CONSULTATIONS

24. The views of other Directorates of the County Council have been sought in preparing this report.

Sources of further information

a) Suffolk Structure Plan 2001.

b) St Edmundsbury Borough Local Plan 1998.

c) Draft replacement St Edmundsbury Borough Local Plan January 2003

d) Revised draft replacement St Edmundsbury Borough Local Plan January 2005: available for inspection in E&T Directorate, contact John Pitchford on 01473 264804 or Mel Fleming on 01473 264803, or at http://www.stedmundsbury.gov.uk/sebc/live/local-plan.cfm
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